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NORTHAMPTON COUNTY 

REGULAR SESSION 

October 20, 2014 
 

Be It Remembered that the Board of Commissioners of Northampton County met on 

October 20, 2014 with the following present:  Robert Carter, Fannie Greene, Virginia 

Spruill, Chester Deloatch, and Joseph Barrett 

 

Others Present:  Kimberly Turner, Scott McKellar, Michelle Nelson, and Katherine Parker 

 

Agenda Work Session:  

 

A 10-minute work session was held to discuss today’s agenda items. Chairman Carter called 

upon County Manager Kimberly Turner for input. Ms. Turner mentioned that Tab 4 will be 

removed from the agenda, and a closed session will be added as Tab 14 after Citizens/Board 

Comments for the purpose of G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6). 

 

Regular Session: 

 

Chairman Carter called the meeting to order, welcomed everyone, and announced when citizens 

could make comments.  

 

Commissioner Barrett delivered the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 

 

Approval of Regular Session Minutes for October 6, 2014: 

 

A motion was made by Chester Deloatch and seconded by Virginia Spruill to approve the 

Regular Session Minutes for October 6, 2014.  Question Called:  All present voting yes.  

Motion carried. 

 

Approval of Closed Session Minutes for October 6, 2014: 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Chester Deloatch to approve the Closed 

Session Minutes for October 6, 2014.  Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion 

carried. 

 

Approval of Agenda for October 20, 2014: 

 

A motion was made by Fannie Greene and seconded by Joseph Barrett to approve the Agenda 

with the two amendments.  Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Water Rate Petitions: 

 

Chairman Carter asked the citizens in the audience to raise their hands if they were there 

pertaining to the water rates. He requested that Mrs. Heller speak for the group, and after she has 

spoken, they will hear from the Board. He mentioned that if they must speak, to be sure to pass a 

form to the Clerk, so that he can call upon them at that time.  
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Mrs. Gloria Heller appeared before the Board on behalf of Northampton County citizens with 

signed petitions concerning the increased water rates. Mrs. Heller introduced Ms. Vera Lowe to 

read the letter that she wrote addressing the citizens’ concerns.  

 

Mrs. Heller said in addition to the letter, there were questions as she went around to the 

petitioners. The citizens wanted to know why they had to pay $300 for a deposit. If their rate is at 

$19.50, after that why is it that they have to pay $5 a gallon or $2.50 a gallon. Also if the water 

bill is not paid on the 14
th

 (not including if the 14
th

 falls on a weekend) there is no grace period. 

Also reading on the back of the water bill each month, there is a 10 percent late fee of the water 

bill that they have to pay. She also wanted to know why the water bill in Garysburg is the highest 

amongst the other towns in Northampton County. She said the citizens want to know why there 

isn’t a grace period of three or four days. After the 14
th

 they have to pay the late fee plus a ten 

percent. Mrs. Heller then introduced Reverend Richard Webb. 

 

Rev. Webb came before the Board to voice his concern as well on behalf of the citizens in the 

County. He said he researched the July 2014 rate structure for water from a 1,000 to 10,000 rate 

per gallon. He said his concern is if you are already paying a rate per month, why couldn’t the 

Board put a little slack in the structure. He is asking the Board to consider the income of the 

people and the employment in this County. He said that 8.2 percent of the County is 

unemployed. A large percentage of people in the County are on a fixed income and public 

assistance from Social Services. He asked that the Board take this matter into consideration. He 

mentioned that the Board members said they would make a difference, and the citizens trust 

them and put their confidence in them to be honest and do the right thing, not to bring hardship 

upon the citizens. He is asking them to do what they promised the citizens in Northampton 

County—to look out for their best interest. Rev. Webb also mentioned that in two weeks, they 

need to know something from the Board.  

 

Chairman Carter wanted to make a couple of points. He said in the letter from Ms. Lowe, it was 

indicated that there should be a waiver of time to pay the water bill. He believes the water bills 

are sent out on the first day of each month, and it takes maybe until the 5
th

 for most people to 

receive it, and they have until the 14
th

 to pay it (before they have to pay the 10 percent). So that 

gives them a nine day grace period to get the bill paid. He said his second point is that the 

Enterprise Fund (which is the fund from the water and sewer) has been supplemented by the 

citizens’ tax dollars for many years. Every year, when the Auditor comes before the Board, they 

tell them they have to do something about the Enterprise Fund because it is running in the red. 

Tax paying dollars go to catch up the slack. The Board thought that by having a rate increase, 

they would not have to use tax dollars to cover the Enterprise Fund because the Fund is supposed 

to be a user’s fund that should be self-sufficient. 

 

Mrs. Heller said they do understand the grace period, but that there is no flat rate in the late fee. 

It is 10 percent of whatever the bill is.  

 

Rev. Webb referenced the comment that Chairman Carter made about the date that the citizens 

get their water bill. He noted that not everyone gets their checks by the 3
rd

. Some people don’t 

get their checks on the 3
rd

 because the system has changed. Some get theirs around the 15
th

 or the 

18
th

 so that would make them late. He is asking the Board to consider and fix this issue on the 

rate. He noted his late fee changes every time he gets a bill. He stated that they are not saying 

they should not have gone up on the water, but they need to consider the citizens, and who they 
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are dealing with in the community. He said everyone is not fortunate, some are struggling to 

make ends meet.  

 

Chairman Carter let the citizens know that they feel their pain. He said before the citizens came, 

the Board members including himself talked about the increase after they received their first bill. 

He called upon County Manager Turner to speak to the citizens. 

 

Ms. Turner addressed the citizens and agreed that she also feels their pain. She said she and the 

Board are concerned, and the question is what to do now. She explained how the rates came 

about so that the citizens could understand. She became Interim County Manager on March 18
th

. 

The water rates were already established and discussed by the former County Manager, the NC 

Rural Water Association, and the Public Works Director. By the time she became Interim, it was 

too late for her to go back and review what had been established. She said they were doing the 

budget process at that time. The Board could only work with what they had at that time. She said 

they will be looking at what they can do from this point forward. They will have to see what the 

Auditors will tell them about where they stand fiscally and financially. At that point, they will be 

able to determine what they can do as far as adjusting the water rates. However, she can 

guarantee them that by next fiscal year, she will re-evaluate the rates to make sure they are doing 

what is in the best interest of the citizens. She said this issue can’t be a quick fix. The Enterprise 

Fund budget is based on these water rates. That means this is the revenue that is coming into that 

budget. The expenditures must meet that revenue. If they decrease the water rates, that means the 

revenue will decrease, and that means the Enterprise Fund will be operating in the red.  

 

One of the citizens asked why this increase mostly affected the citizens of Garysburg. She said 

there are people that live in the County that are not affected as much. People from Gaston get 

their water from Halifax County. She said she’s gotten three different answers from Public 

Works. She said that because citizens from Garysburg get water and sewer, their bills have 

doubled. Ms. Turner confirmed that any citizen that has water and sewer, their bill increased 

double because there was an increase on the water side as well as the sewer side.  

 

Mrs. Heller wanted to clarify what Ms. Turner said previously: that within the year, she can’t see 

or do anything about this until the fiscal year is in progress. Ms. Turner said she is not going to 

say we can’t do anything; right now she can’t say if they can or can’t. But she knows that by the 

next fiscal year, they can do something. Mrs. Heller then asked if the water they get is from 

Weldon. Ms. Turner confirmed. Mrs. Heller asked if the citizens are going to have to wait for 

another fiscal year before a change comes. Ms. Turner said that is a possibility. Mrs. Heller 

wanted to clarify that something will be done in the next fiscal year. Ms. Turner replied yes. 

Another citizen asked when the fiscal year ends. Ms. Turner responded June 30
th

. 

Chairman Carter called the audience to order. He said it is impossible for them to say to the 

citizens right now that in two weeks their rate will be reduced. He said the Board will be working 

on this issue, and the citizens will have some relief; if not this fiscal year, by next fiscal year. 

Depending upon the audit report, the Board is going to work towards a way to fix this situation. 

He said from this point on, the Board will go forward to aid and assist the citizens in any way 

they can.  

 

Chairman Carter thanked the citizens for coming. He mentioned that the Board should receive 

the Auditor’s report some time next month. He assured the citizens that the Board will inform 

them as soon as the Auditor’s report results come out. He said the Public Works Director is in 
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the room and hears the citizens’ concerns. The Board will give directives to the Public Works 

Director based upon the financial condition to give the citizens some relief. Rev. Webb asked 

that when the Board gets that information, to please forward the results via a letter to Mrs. 

Heller.  
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Public Hearing for ROAP Grant Application: 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Joseph Barrett to recess regular session 

for the purpose of convening a Public Hearing. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  

Motion carried. 

 

Ms. Joslyn Reagor, Office on Aging Director, appeared before the Board to obtain approval of 

the Northampton County Rural Operating Assistance Program (ROAP) Grant Application FY 

2014-2015. 

 

Ms. Reagor is asking the Commissioners to allow her the opportunity to submit the application 

as well as to accept and approve the allocation as shown on attachment 1. 

 

Chairman Carter called for citizens comments. 

 

A citizen asked what the three programs were. Mr. Carter replied that the three programs are the 

Elderly and Disabled, the Workfirst, and the Rural General Public. 

 

Chairman Carter called for Board comments. 

 

Commissioner Barrett asked if this was the same funding as last year. Chairman Carter replied 

that it is the same as last year. 

 

Ms. Turner asked Ms. Reagor if she could state the providers and the funding for each provider 

for the public’s purpose. Ms. Reagor stated that JW Faison Senior Center is requesting $31,993, 

Roanoke Valley Adult Day is asking for $20,000, Workfirst Aging is asking for $8,895, and the 

General Transportation Program Provider is CPTA who is asking for $47,424. 

 

Chairman Carter declared the Public Hearing closed. 

 

A motion was made by Fannie Greene and seconded by Virginia Spruill to approve the 

application that is requested in the amount of $108,312.  Question Called:  All present voting 

yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Ms. Reagor noted that there is a volunteer sheet for the audience to sign saying that they were 

here for the hearing and that they support her on this issue.  
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Preservation Proposal: 

 

Mrs. Pauline Deloatch, Register of Deeds Director, appeared before the Board to obtain approval 

for monies for 28 recorder binders to replace worn binders for permanent real estate indexes 

from 1741 to 1976. 

 

Mrs. Deloatch noted that she has included proposals from three vendors for the Board to review. 

She is recommending C.W. Warthen Records Preservation Specialists who provided the lowest 

bid. The funds will be coming out of the Automation Funds which are collected in the Register 

of Deeds office and part of that money is for the preservation of permanent records. 

 

Commissioner Spruill asked if the fund can support all of this work. Mrs. Deloatch confirmed 

that it can. 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Chester Deloatch that the Northampton 

County Board of Commissioners approve the proposal with C.W. Warthen in conjunction with 

RecordsSave/Etherington Conservation Services. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  

Motion carried. 

 

Commissioner Barrett asked Mrs. Deloatch if C.W. Warthen is the same company that has done 

the other preservation for us. Mrs. Deloatch replied that they are. 
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FCC Spectrum Lease Agreement with SENSUS, SR 1284- Butler Drive Utility Relocation 

Agreement, and Landfill Gas Monitoring for NHC Closed Landfill: 

 

Mr. Jason Morris, Public Works Director, appeared before the Board to obtain approval on a 

Spectrum Lease Agreement with Sensus in connection with the radio-read water meters. 

 

Mr. Morris said he was contacted by Sensus which is our meter provider for our radio read 

system that Public Works is installing. There are new regulations imposed by the FCC. They are 

requiring the license holders for the radio frequencies to have subleases to the governments or 

entities that are the end user. The County is the end user for these radio frequencies. This 

agreement is a sublease agreement between the County and Sensus. Sensus is the license holder 

for the radio frequencies.  

 

Chairman Carter asked if there was any fee. Mr. Morris replied no. 

 

Commissioner Spruill asked if there was a cost connected to this agreement. Mr. Morris replied 

no.  

 

Vice-Chairwoman Greene asked if this was an ongoing lease. Mr. Morris replied yes. 

 

A motion was made by Joseph Barrett and seconded by Fannie Greene that the Northampton 

County Board of Commissioners approve the Spectrum Lease Agreement with Sensus. Question 

Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Mr. Morris also appeared before the Board to obtain approval for a Utility Relocation Agreement 

with NCDOT to relocate the existing water main for the NC State Highway Project 1.206611. 

 

Mr. Morris explained that this was a reimbursable agreement with NCDOT for some work that is 

to be done on Butler Drive, State Road 1284. They are looking to replace some existing pipes 

where the County’s water line is located. It could be interfered with, so they are looking to do 

some work to set up a bypass to allow the citizens back there to continue with water. It is a 

possibility the road could be shut down a couple of days while they do this replacement. Public 

Works will be doing all the work with County forces; they will not be contracting anything out. 

Any charges that DOT will be charged for are set upon the rates that the Board had approved 

back in May. Also, materials and time will be reimbursed.  

 

Commissioner Barrett asked where Butler Drive is. Mr. Morris said it is off of River Rd. 

 

Commissioner Spruill asked why this was necessary. Mr. Morris replied that NCDOT is doing a 

pipe replacement of two existing pipes. He said it is a very deep ravine and he believes the road 

is washing away. They are looking to start work at the end of the month.  

 

Chairman Carter said his concern is that there is a citizen that has come before them on several 

occasions about the deterioration of her driveway, and DOT does not want to do anything for 

her, but they want to work on this road. Mr. Morris stated that this is a state maintained road. The 

other road Chairman Carter is referring to is not a state maintained road.  
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A motion was made by Fannie Greene and seconded by Joseph Barrett to approve the Utility 

Relocation Agreement for the NC State Highway Project 1.206611. Question Called:  All 

present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Mr. Morris also appeared before the Board to obtain approval and acceptance by the Board of 

Commissioners to enter into an agreement with S&ME for preparing a methane monitoring plan 

acceptable and approved by NCDENR, installation of Landfill Gas Probes, and quarterly 

monitoring and reporting of methane gases acceptable as required by NCDENR. 

 

Mr. Morris came before the Board a month ago for an exemption on a General Statute related to 

this issue. He has gone to engineering firms to get cost related to perform this work; preparing a 

landfill gas monitoring plan that would be accepted by NCDENR, then the installation of the 

landfill gas monitoring wells, then the quarterly monitoring of the wells. 

 

Vice-Chairwoman Greene asked if the landfill was closed. Mr. Morris confirmed that it has been 

closed since 1993. He said they operate a convenience center at the landfill where they accept 

construction and demolition debris, but nothing is buried there.  

 

Commissioner Barrett said he noticed that there is a discrepancy in gas probe costs as well as the 

monitoring costs. He asked if the monitoring costs are an annual fee. Mr. Morris replied that this 

is a total proposal to take care of the issue from the beginning to the full four quarterly 

monitoring. He said when it comes back around, he will probably re-evaluate, get costs from 

engineering firms again just to do the monitoring on these sites, and then they can make it into a 

12-month agreement with an engineering firm to do the quarterly monitoring. He also mentioned 

that there is a potential cost savings in the gas monitoring because it could be done at the same 

time as their ground water monitoring. 

 

Commissioner Barrett said he is asking this because the company that has been chosen, S&ME is 

$2,400 higher in its monitoring costs even though the installation cost is quite a bit lower. Over a 

certain time that you had to pay the additional $2,400, you can easily see you may not be getting 

the best situation. Mr. Morris said he will probably go back and look into getting another firm to 

give quotes again. Commissioner Barrett said he is still confused. Right now, it is only the 

installation of the monitoring system itself, not the monitoring part. Mr. Morris said they are 

going to do the monitoring. He said there is a possibility they won’t do four monitors because it 

is already October. The monitoring has to be done quarterly. Commissioner Barrett asked if the 

$3,600 cost is for one sample, or do you have to multiply that times four. Mr. Morris said no, it is 

$900 per visit per quarter for a potential of seven monitoring wells, and there is a full report that 

is done that will be submitted to NCDENR.  

 

Vice-Chairwoman Greene wanted to clarify that Mr. Morris stated that he will revisit with them 

to look at the monitoring fee. Mr. Morris said not for now, at the end of the fiscal year there will 

be a different proposal, a different contract. This would just get the wells in and monitored for 

four quarters. Then they would come back again and he may approach the same engineering 

firms that had given quotes and see if they would be willing to give another quote for the gas 

monitoring wells.  
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Commissioner Deloatch asked if anyone has ever monitored before. Mr. Morris said they don’t 

have anyone. They are being required by NCDENR to put these in place in accordance with a 

rule that was in their closure letter from 1993. 

 

A motion was made by Joseph Barrett and seconded by Virginia Spruill to approve and accept 

the proposal of S&ME for preparing a methane monitoring plan acceptable and approved by 

NCDENR, installation of Landfill Gas Probes (7), and quarterly monitoring and reporting of 

methane gases acceptable as required by NCDENR; and authorize you as Chairman, the County 

Manager, the County Attorney and other staff as appropriate to develop and execute all 

subsequent related contract documents as may be necessary to administer the project. Question 

Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 
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Chairman Carter called for a five minute break. 

 

Public Hearing- Market Value Schedule of Rules, Standards, and Values and Public 

Hearing- Use Value Schedule of Rules, Standards, and Values: 

 

A motion was made by Chester Deloatch and seconded by Virginia Spruill to recess regular 

session.  Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

A motion was made by Fannie Greene and seconded by Joseph Barrett to convene a public 

hearing.  Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Mrs. Cathy Allen, Tax Administrator, appeared before the Board to receive public comment 

concerning the 2015 Revaluation Market and Use Value Schedules of Rules, Standards and 

Values. 

 

Mrs. Allen asked the audience if they had any questions or comments. 

 

Vice-Chairwoman Greene asked Mrs. Allen if she could explain revaluation for the citizens’ 

benefit. Mrs. Allen explained that according to General Statutes, the County has to go through 

revaluation at least every eight years. The Board voted in 2004 that Northampton County would 

go through revaluation every four years. 2015 would be the year that it would come up again. 

The Tax Office has had their appraisers out in the field for the last 18 months. They have been 

out revaluating the properties according to market value. Market value is affected by deed 

transfers and also value according to information received from the State on the sale price on 

properties in Northampton County. 

 

A citizen asked if that meant any improvements to the property. Mrs. Allen replied that means all 

property improvements, land, etc.-yes. Mrs. Heller asked what about location. Mrs. Allen said 

location is affected in the market. It depends on how the property is set up in that particular 

location. Another citizen asked if they will have access to that information—as to what the 

property valuation will be. Mrs. Allen replied that it would be on the 2015 listing forms along 

with notification on how to appeal those values. Another citizen asked when the revaluation 

stops; it keeps going up. Mrs. Allen said again it is based on the market and the particular time. 

The last revaluation was 2011, so it depends on how sales were three years prior to January 1, 

2011. They have to take into consideration the sales that occurred after the last revaluation.   

 

Vice-Chairwoman Greene stated that Mrs. Allen mentioned that if someone is not happy with 

their evaluation they can appeal it. She asked what the process was. Mrs. Allen said when they 

have a revaluation they send the notification on their listing form, and they also send an appeal 

form to everyone with the listing form. On that form, it asks for information such as what parcel 

they are appealing, what they think their value should be, and why they think it should be that. 

They can appeal during the listing period, from January through mid-February. 

 

Commissioner Spruill asked if they have to appeal the value of the property as it existed as of 

January 1
st
. Mrs. Allen said yes, those values will take effect as of January 1, 2015. 

Commissioner Spruill asked about a citizen that wants to appeal in 2014 revaluation. Mrs. Allen 

stated that they would be too late because the Board has adjourned for receiving appeal of value. 
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Mrs. Allen also appeared before the Board to receive public comment concerning the 2015 

Revaluation Market and Use Value Schedules of Rules, Standards and Values. 

 

Mrs. Allen mentioned that the public also has a right to ask questions concerning the use value. 

Citizens who own farm land, horticultural land or agricultural land can make an application to 

receive present use valuation. For example, if a property is valued at $200,000, and they get 

$50,000 deferred, then they pay on $150,000 as long as the property is being used for the method 

that they applied it for. That $50,000 valuation will remain until that property is either sold, or 

transferred in some manner. Once that happens, taxes will become due on that $50,000 for that 

current year plus three years. 

 

Commissioner Barrett noted that there is an exception to what Mrs. Allen said, because if they 

don’t fill out the audit, then they are disqualified. Vice-Chairwoman Greene asked if there was a 

percentage of people that will be audited. Mrs. Allen said at least an eighth will be audited. Vice-

Chairwoman Greene said the citizens need to be aware of this, and she wishes there was a better 

way of notifying them so that there are not so many that are in violation. She felt there should be 

a way to improve the process. 

 

Mrs. Allen said the only suggestion that they received was to send everything by certified mail. 

She said that is more costly to the County, and right now they don’t have that in their budget.  

 

Mr. Avery Davis mentioned that this year, they have someone going through the second notices 

that were returned. He said he hopes that they have phone numbers, and he will try to call them 

to remind them that this can be an additional tax on their property. That’s his goal before 

November 7
th

 which is the deadline for this next group.  

 

Commissioner Spruill asked if all Counties are required to do audits. Mrs. Allen said yes. 

Commissioner Spruill also asked if all of them are required to use the present use revaluation 

process as well. Mrs. Allen said yes. Mr. Davis said it is State mandated.  

 

Chairman Carter declared the public hearing closed and reconvened regular session. 

 

Mrs. Allen wanted to note that for the 2015 revaluation for Market and for Use Value, the 

notices were published according to G.S. 105-317 notifying citizens of the public hearings.  

 

Ad Valorem Tax Appeals, Approval of 2014 Tax Scroll, Convene Board of E&R, and 

Appeal of Value: 

 

Mrs. Allen also appeared before the Board to obtain approval to release of refund Ad Valorem 

taxes assessed in the amount of $733.14 on eight appeals. 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Chester Deloatch to approve the 

request for release or refund of the Ad Valorem Tax appeals submitted herewith in the amounts 

and for the reasons stated on the listings. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion 

carried. 

 

Mrs. Allen also appeared before the Board to obtain approval of the 2014 Tax scroll. As the Tax 

Assessor, Mrs. Allen has prepared the 2014 Scroll summary which shows the total assessed 
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value for 2014 in the amount of $1,893,847,182. Mrs. Allen explained the amounts for levy, 

penalties and fees to be collected for 2014 and charged to the Tax Collector. 

 

Vice-Chairwoman Greene asked if the fees are based on population such as the Fire Department 

Service District. Mrs. Allen replied that it is based on the tax rate that the Board set during 

budgeting, times the values that are located in their District. Vice-Chairwoman Greene said she 

noticed the difference between Gaston and Garysburg. Mrs. Allen said it is based on the value of 

the property within the District times their rate.  

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Joseph Barrett to approve the 2014 

Scroll as presented and adopt the following order directing the Tax Collector to collect the taxes 

charged in the tax records and receipts. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion 

carried. 

 

Chairman Carter recessed regular session to convene as a Board of Equalization and Review. 

 

Mrs. Allen also appeared before the Board to obtain approval of the attached list of late Present 

Use Applications submitted due to a transfer of property, when the application meets all 

requirements of General Statute 105-277. 

 

The following property owners have met the requirements: Parcel number 01-00853 for Melody 

S. & Michael Branch and Parcel number 13-00931 for Adam B. Burgess. 

 

A motion was made by Joseph Barrett and seconded by Virginia Spruill to approve the late 

Present Use Applications received on the above list of parcels for Melody S. and Michael Branch 

and Adam Burgess. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Mrs. Allen also appeared before the Board of Equalization and Review to either confirm or 

reduce the appraised value of Northampton County Tax Parcel No. 06-01145 for Too Nice 

Wildlife Corporation. 

 

Mr. Gary Ennis came before the Board to state his case. He is the Treasurer for Too Nice 

Wildlife Corporation. He stated that his organization grows trees and there is a lot on the parcel 

that has a house that no one has lived in for 40 years. He is asking that the lot be put back into 

use value. They are looking to plant trees on the lot in the next couple of months. He doesn’t feel 

the parcel should be valued at $13,400. 

 

Commissioner Spruill noted that she saw two parcels under the discussion. She said there is 

601145 and then 602926. Mrs. Allen said the first one is correct, that is what Mr. Ennis is 

appealing. Commissioner Spruill wanted to know if the Board would hear about the other one 

also. Mrs. Allen said no. Mr. Davis explained that Mr. Ennis used the other property for the 

reason for his appeal. He said that particular property is almost an acre surrounded by the piece 

that he is appealing. Mr. Ennis was using that as a reason for them to make an adjustment on his 

property. That particular piece of property had already been denied for septic system use by the 

County. They had adjusted the value down because it didn’t have a septic tank. Once they plant 

trees on it, they can get it for the following year. 

 



-933-2014 

 

Mr. Ennis said he thought he was getting it in for this year, for 2014. Mr. Len Ennis, mentioned 

that the house is inhabitable. He said it is condemned. Mr. Ennis felt they should not be 

appealing before the Board to begin with. Len Ennis didn’t understand how they are still being 

charged use for it, when the house can’t be used. He said there are trees growing through it.  

 

Mr. Davis explained that they agreed that the house is not worth anything. They’ve zeroed the 

house value out. What they are assessing is for the home site. The septic system on the property 

is still there as of January 1, 2014. Mr. Ennis has said that they are in the process of planting 

trees, and he assumes the home has been removed. Mr. Davis said for 2015, they will be willing 

to get it back under bush land and go from there, but as long as the septic tank is still there, it can 

still be used for a septic system. They are not assessing for the house itself, they are assessing for 

the utilities that are still on that land.  

 

Commissioner Spruill asked if that was the $13,000 plus value. Mr. Davis confirmed that is the 

$13,400. 

 

Len Ennis wanted to note that this lot where the septic tank is, they’ve just cut 35-year old trees 

down. He wanted to know what kind of shape this septic tank and drainage line could be in after 

they’ve had roots from 35 year old trees in them. Mr. Ennis stated that across the street from the 

property that he is appealing, there is a lot that is not being charged and the house is still 

standing. The house is zeroed out and was put back in land use. He doesn’t understand why he 

has to pay $13,400 for a house that is in worse shape. Mr. Davis said he did look at that situation, 

and the house across the road has no septic tank.  

 

Commissioner Spruill asked if there was a clerical error in his decision making. Mr. Davis said 

no. Commissioner Spruill asked was it a correct appraisal error resulting from this application 

schedule. Mr. Davis said no. Commissioner Spruill asked if he recognize a decrease or increase 

resulting from conservation or preservation agreements. Mr. Davis said there was none. 

Commissioner Spruill noted that unless those things existed, they would have to rule in favor of 

the Assessor. She asked if that was correct. Mr. Davis replied that is the way he understands the 

law. 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Fannie Greene to therefore, based upon 

the presentation by the Assessor, recommend that the appeal be denied. Question Called:  3 yes 

(Commissioners Spruill, Greene and Carter), 2 no (Commissioners Barrett and Deloatch).  

Motion carried. 

 

Mrs. Allen also appeared before the Board of Equalization and Review to either confirm or 

reduce the appraised value of Northampton County Tax Parcel No. 01-03408 for Dariel Kenneth 

Lane. 

 

Mrs. Allen’s recommendation being that they are not present, is to deny their appeal. They were 

notified on April 23, 2014. They were also notified of the meeting today in order to appeal. 

 

A motion was made by Fannie Greene and seconded by Virginia Spruill that the appeal be 

denied. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 
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A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Chester Deloatch to recess the Board of 

Equalization and Review until November 3, 2014 at 11:00 am. Question Called:  All present 

voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

A motion was made by Chester Deloatch and seconded by Joseph Barrett to convene regular 

session. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Lake Gaston Weed Control Council Board Appointments, Upper Coastal Plains COG 

Board Appointments, and Management Matters: 

 

Ms. Kimberly Turner, County Manager, appeared before the Board to discuss appointments to 

the Lake Gaston Weed Control Council. She is bringing this before the Board for information 

purposes. Two appointments need to be made. Mr. Robert Whitehead no longer wishes to serve, 

neither does Mr. Roger West. Those are the two appointments that need to be made at the next 

meeting. She asked the Board if they could think of some names to be replacements. Mr. 

Saunders expressed that he would like to continue to serve. Ms. Turner will bring this issue back 

for appointments at the next meeting. 

 

Ms. Turner also asked the Board for approval to appoint an alternate to serve in her stead on the 

Upper Coastal Plains COG’s Executive Committee and Board of Directors. The alternate will 

serve when Ms. Turner is unavailable to attend those meetings. Her recommendation is Mr. Gary 

Brown, EDC Director. Mr. Brown has agreed to serve.  

 

A motion was made by Chester Deloatch and seconded by Virginia Spruill that Mr. Gary Brown 

will be named as the alternate for the Upper Coastal Plain Council of Government. Question 

Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Vice-Chairwoman Greene asked Ms. Turner if that meant that she would make all the meetings, 

but if she can’t attend one, then Mr. Brown would attend. Ms. Turner said that was correct. Ms. 

Turner mentioned that recently those meetings have usually occurred when she is out of town, 

and they needed a representative from Northampton County that could attend.  

 

Ms. Turner also asked the Board for a time for a Public Hearing in reference to a request for a no 

wake zone/buoy placement for North Point Cove for November 3
rd

.  

 

Chairman Carter asked the Clerk for a time. Ms. Nelson gave a time of 11:20 am. 

 

A motion was made by Fannie Greene and seconded by Joseph Barrett that a Public Hearing for 

a no wake zone will be heard on November 3, 2014 at 11:20 am. Question Called:  All present 

voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Commissioner Barrett asked again where the no wake zone would be. Ms. Turner replied North 

Point Cove, near Belmont Drive. 

 

Ms. Turner also appeared before the Board to present an amendment to a contract with RF Lee 

Substance Abuse that was approved by the Board in June. The amendment addresses some 

specific services that need to be provided through the TECS program that was not spelled out in 

the original contract. The County Attorney has reviewed and approved the amendment. 
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Commissioner Spruill asked if there were any changes in the money value. Ms. Turner replied 

no, that the changes are in the services.  

 

A motion was made by Chester Deloatch and seconded by Virginia Spruill to approve an 

amendment to the RF Lee Substance Abuse services. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  

Motion carried. 

 

Commissioner Barrett asked where the funds come from for this program. Ms. Turner stated that 

they come through the State grant funds. Vice-Chairwoman Greene asked if we are familiar with 

RF Lee. Ms. Turner said we have been using the services for several years. The woman that runs 

the company is Della Deloatch. 

 

Ms. Turner asked to request permission from the Board to grant employees one and a half hours 

of time to attend the Wellness Fair on October 24, 2014. 

 

A motion was made by Joseph Barrett and seconded by Fannie Greene that employees be 

granted one and one half hours of leave time to attend the Wellness Session on October 24
th

. 

Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Chairman Carter asked if employees can take their leave anytime from 8:30 to 5:00. Ms. Turner 

replied that the event starts at 11:00 and ends at 4:00, and it’s up to the Department Heads as to 

how they schedule their employees.  

 

Finally, Ms. Turner asked the Board for approval for a Christmas bonus for employees. 

Chairman Carter asked if an amount was specified. Ms. Turner replied that is up to the Board, 

but previously it was $100. Commissioner Spruill asked in the past, what time of year they 

usually make that decision. Ms. Turner said that the Finance Officer needs to know this now in 

order to get the finances in order. She is not sure how it worked in previous years. Commissioner 

Barrett asked where the funds come from. Ms. Turner said usually, it is budgeted but she is not 

sure where Mrs. Vick gets the money from. Ms. Turner said she will go see Mrs. Vick after the 

Citizens/Board comments to get this information as well as the total figure. 

 

Ms. Turner also wanted to remind the Board that she will be in Chapel Hill this week. 

 

Chairman Carter asked Ms. Turner to discuss the conversation that they had about the idea that 

she had concerning the Board Chairs meeting. Ms. Turner said that she and the Superintendent as 

well as the two Board Chairs should get together to find out what they are thinking about before 

they have a meeting so that they can put a plan in place. Chairman Carter said that Board of 

Commissioners does not know the Board of Education’s desires. So the Superintendent, County 

Manager and the two Board Chairs will meet to find out their desires, and then discuss the 

findings with each Board. 

 

Citizens/Board Comments: 

 

Chairman Carter called for citizens comments. 
 

Constance Powell had a comment regarding the water. She asked why citizens that are already 

on the water, have to pay a reconnection fee. She addressed the question to Mr. Jason Morris, 
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Public Works Director. Mr. Morris said he thinks she is referring to the user fee. Vice-

Chairwoman Greene asked how much the fee is. Ms. Powell replied that it is $19.50. She 

mentioned that her water bill has gone up $25. Ms. Powell mentioned that she did not bring her 

bill with her, but will come to the Public Works office so that Mr. Morris can go over her bill. 

 

Chairman Carter called for Board Comments. 

 

Vice-Chairwoman Greene said she was confronted at her church yesterday about the water bills. 

She informed the citizens of the conversation from the last meeting that the Board is going to 

revisit the issue.  

 

Commissioner Barrett brought up the issue of the old DSS building. He was concerned that the 

communications hub (telephones, internet) is still in that building. He knows the Health Board is 

interested in using a portion of those offices. If they are in fact going to use the rear portion of 

the building, they need to explore other needs and assessments of the County. He advised the 

Acting Director of the Health Department, John White, to provide a needs assessment plan to 

present to the Board so that they can make an informed decision. He said they are also renting a 

couple of office spaces, and it is foolish for us to rent property when we have access to buildings 

that we own. He would like for the Board to engage in some dialogue to make a wise decision 

moving forward on use, and possibly moving the hub. 

 

A motion was made by Fannie Greene and seconded by Virginia Spruill to recess regular 

session. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Joseph Barrett to enter into closed 

session for the purpose of G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6) session. Question Called:  All present voting 

yes.  Motion carried. 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Fannie Greene to adjourn closed 

session for G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6). Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

A motion was made by Chester Deloatch and seconded by Fannie Greene to enter into closed 

session for the purpose of G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3). Question Called:  All present voting yes.  

Motion carried. 

 

A motion was made by Chester Deloatch and seconded by Virginia Spruill to adjourn closed 

session for of G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3). Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

A motion was made by Joseph Barrett and seconded by Chester Deloatch to enter into regular 

session. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Ms. Turner stated that she has spoken to Mrs. Vick concerning the Christmas bonuses for 

employees. The total of the bonuses came to about $38,000 last year. 35 percent is reimbursable 

for departments that get paid by the state, such as Health Department, DSS, and the Day 

Reporting Center. Each employee received $100. The money comes within the already 

established budget through reprograming of funds through hirelag, from everyone’s budget. It is 

not contingency or undesignated fund balance.  
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A motion was made by Fannie Greene and seconded by Chester Deloatch to continue with the 

Christmas bonuses of $100. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

A motion was made by Chester Deloatch and seconded by Virginia Spruill to adjourn. Question 

Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

 

 

 

       

Michelle Nelson, Clerk to the Board 

“r.m. 10-20-14” 


